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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEMBER-TO-MEMBER NOTICED MEETING PRELIMINARY MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
December 9, 2020
3:30 p.m.
Virtual meeting via Zoom platform
Attendance: Robert Maldonado (Vice Chair), Nancy Chrisman, Ingrid Montgomery, Justin Portlock (arr. 3:50), Robert Phillips, Daniel Henry
Also: Jeff Clements and Yvonne Mitchell – City Council Research; Crystal Shemwell – Legislative Services Division
Vice Chair Maldonado called the meeting to order at 3:35 p.m. 
Supervisor of Elections update
Robert Phillips of the Supervisor of Elections Office (SOE) reported that he has worked for the SOE for 30 years and the November general election was the smoothest he’s been involved with. Duval County and Florida did well with 74.75% eligible voter turnout in Jacksonville, most of whom voted before Election Day (82%). The vote-by-mail drop-off boxes saw almost 36,000 votes returned at the 20 early voting sites. Vote-by-mail drop-offs were high for the first few days of early voting then slacked off until a surge on the last day. Only 500 ballots were dropped off at the TIAA Bank Field site. Voting method percentages were 27.94% by mail, 53.42% by early voting, and 18.4% on election day. Democrats cast 41.96% of the county’s votes, Republicans 39.48%, No Party Affiliation 16.97%, and Other 1.59%. The highest turnouts were in the precincts where the Rutherford/Deegan Congressional race (House District 4) was contested, with nearly 79% turnout.
Q&A

Robert Maldonado asked if the diminished election day turnout is expected to be the wave of the future or just a temporary COVID-related phenomenon. Mr. Phillips said the whole state saw a lot of vote-by-mail usage because of the COVID pandemic, but that may be the way voters increasingly prefer now that people have tried it and are comfortable with the ease and safety. The two major parties differed on whether they promoted or discouraged vote-by-mail. The City Council will be redistricted in 2021 and Congress will be reapportioned and redistricted in 2022. Vote-by-mail makes things much more manageable for staff over the course of the election. Mr. Phillips noted that Jacksonville had never previously seen lines for early voting like we did for the first few days this year, which was surprising. That dropped off gradually after a few days and surprisingly did not reappear as expected on the final weekend. COVID did cause a few poll worker shortfalls in a few places, but nothing the public would have noticed. The 90% voter turnout rate that some had speculated in the run-up to the election is probably unattainable for practical reasons. Duval County’s highest ever turnout was 77% for President Obama’s first election in 2012; the second highest was 72% for President Trump’s election in 2016. 

In response to a question from Mr. Maldonado about the experience with the vote-by-mail drop boxes, Mr. Phillips said they were logistically challenging because not every early voting site can accommodate drive-up drop-off, which would be preferable. Two extra election deputies were assigned to each location solely devoted to the drop boxes. Sheriff’s Office officers delivered the deposited ballots to the Election Operations Center every night, and had their body cameras on when they had possession of ballots. Drop boxes will probably be a regular practice going forward, but the SOE doesn’t know how much people will want to use them since the SOE pays the postage for returning ballots. About 30,000 vote-by-mail ballots were delivered to drop boxes.
In response to a question from Mr. Maldonado about poll workers, Mr. Phillips said that the overall average age of poll workers was somewhat reduced due to an influx of younger first-time workers, including office staff of the Jacksonville Jaguars, the Icemen and the Jumbo Shrimp. One poll worker put an ad in the Beaches Leader newspaper seeking additional poll workers and they got good response from that. The challenge will be for the SOE to continue this new community involvement going forward in less spirited and contentious elections. 

Commissioner Henry noted that the SOE evaluates early vote sites after each election to see how they were used; his review indicated that the FSCJ Deerwood looked like a good choice with high turnout, but the same did not hold true for the Prime Osborn Convention Center site. Mr. Phillips said that FSCJ Deerwood was a super site – over 12,000 votes were cast there, much more than at UNF site it replaced. He noted that the Deerwood site was only available because classes weren’t being held because of the COVID shutdown, so they don’t know if that site will be available in the future. Only 3,700 votes were cast at the Prime Osborn Convention Center, but they don’t know if people didn’t go there because of not wanting to ride public transit because of the COVID pandemic or if there is some other reason. The voting location within the convention center wasn’t ideal, and they will probably not use that site again. Mr. Henry asked about the possibility of going back to Edward Waters College as an early voting site.  Mr. Phillips said the SOE doesn’t know if it will meet the state mandates for locations in public buildings since the Schell-Sweet building that previously housed the voting site is now being leased for a private use. They would have to look at whether the EWC sports arena is legally permissible since it was built with public funds. Mr. Henry said he hears the new EWC President is interested in hosting a voting site on the campus. Mr. Phillips said that the state’s elections supervisors will be asking in the upcoming legislative session for more wild card sites to be allowed for early voting. They may consider the FSCJ Kent Campus as a future site; it has lots of parking which is desirable, but that parking is a long walk from the building where the voting would be held, which is not ideal.

Mr. Henry said he understood that federal CARES Act funding and City funding amounted to about $1 million for the 2020 elections and asked if any of that was used to increase poll worker pay. Mr. Phillips said that office received about $922,000 in total and most will be used for reimbursing costs from the FY19-20 budget period for COVID-related election expenses. They did give bonuses to poll workers this year for agreeing to working under difficult conditions. 

In response to a question from Mr. Henry about the extra cleaning and sanitizing work at the voting sites, Mr. Phillips said it went very well; the general public seemed very comfortable with the conditions.
Mr. Henry asked about the plan for informing voters about the expiration of their vote-by-mail authorization forms. Mr. Phillips said the SOE won’t do anything in the short term because there are no elections scheduled for 2021. When the 2022 elections draw closer they will either send a letter to everyone whose standing authorization request is expiring in 2022 or to all registered voters informing them of the availability of vote-by-mail. Supervisor Hogan may decide that sending notices to every voter in 2022 is warranted because of the state and local redistricting that will take place over the next 2 years, causing changes for many voters in their precincts. Mr. Henry urged that notices be sent out early so that there’s no last minute confusion about whether voters will or won’t get a ballot automatically – the earlier the notice, the better. Mr. Phillips said the SOE doesn’t have the funding for mailing out notices in this year’s budget because there are no elections. He sees no benefit in sending out notices 18 months early since lots of voters will move during ensuing months, forget they requested it, etc. They will budget in FY21-22 for lots of postage due to the amount of mailing that’s expected to be needed that year. Mr. Henry said he wants it to be clear in the mailing to people whose previous request authorization has expired that they need to re-apply; don’t depend on the general flyer offering vote-by-mail to everyone to suffice because persons who have applied in the past may not realize that their previous request has expired. Mr. Phillips said they will try to make the notice very clear to everyone.
Mr. Henry asked about the number of voters removed from the rolls in August due to persistent inactivity who subsequently applied to be reinstated. Mr. Phillips did not know that figure, but said that the number of those who have been inactive for 2 federal elections and are being moved from inactive to ineligible status is 18,874.

Ingrid Montgomery congratulated the Supervisor’s Office for being among the most efficient and effective in the state and lauded the great performance during the fall elections. She asked if or how the SOE facilitated senior voting in nursing homes and long-term care facilities. Mr. Phillips said they did get permission to do some supervised voting late in the election season after the Governor lifted the ban on persons visiting nursing homes. Because election officials are state officials they could permission to enter the facilities to assist with on-site voting.
Commissioner Henry noted the media controversy about the Canvassing Board’s rules and procedures during the canvassing process and asked if the last rules in force will be the rules going forward or if that is subject to change for next election. Mr. Phillips said it was particularly regrettable that there was a major distraction at the end of an otherwise great electoral process. The county judge serving on the board is the chair of the body pursuant to state law. Supervisor Hogan has proposed to the elections supervisors’ legislative committee that the Supervisor of Elections in each county be allowed to serve as the chair. Because 2 judges were involved in chairing different meetings there was confusion and some miscommunication about the rules and that got the controversy started. Each individual canvassing board is not bound by the decisions of its predecessors from prior elections, so there’s a chance the rules could change. The SOE will continue to allow the proceedings to be streamed to the public as long as no personally identifying information on ballots is divulged. The SOE may try to put some money in the next budget for technology for the canvassing board (cameras, etc.) to facilitate that. Supervisor Hogan has always been open to public access and transparency, so Mr. Phillips said he wouldn’t be surprised if the latest rules are continued going forward.
Vice Chair Maldonado asked about what’s going to happen with the charges leveled against Judge Shore for violation of the judicial canons relating to political activity. Mr. Phillips said that situation put a cloud over the proceedings and undermined public confidence in the canvassing process. He said it is not the SOE’s job to police that issue because they don’t select the Canvassing Board members, except that the Supervisor is an ex officio member. It would probably be up to the Chief Judge to look at how the county judge and alternate judge are appointed and take that into account. Mr. Henry said he believes Mr. Hogan has talked to Chief Judge Mahon and hopes they talked about how to avoid this situation in the future. Mr. Phillips said the judges should know the rules and should abide by them. Keeping track of the schedules and availability of busy judges and City Council members for purposes of scheduling the Canvassing Board to meet is one of the biggest challenges of the election process. The judge is supposed to be the non-partisan element of the Canvassing Board because the Supervisor and council members are elected on a partisan basis.

Old Business

None

New Business

Next year’s meeting schedule: the Panel will meet quarterly given the lack of elections in 2021. The first meeting will be scheduled for January (3rd or 4th week, depending on Supervisor Hogan’s availability to make one of his semi-annual appearances before the panel), followed tentatively by April, August, and December.
Annual report: Jeff Clements will review the minutes of the 2020 meetings and prepare a draft annual report to be sent out for review by the members before action is taken at the January 2021meeting.
Election of officers: will occur at the January meeting, assuming in-person meetings are permitted at that time and a quorum is present.
Reappointment of members: Mr. Clements will ask the Council staff handling boards and commission to send letters to the appointing authorities of the members whose terms have expired about their reappointment.
Public comment

None
Next meeting
To be determined in late January.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:10 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 255-5137     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 12.10.20  5:30 p.m.
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